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EASTERN REGIONAL SERVICE BOARD 
Minutes of Meeting #46 

October 26, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott 
199 Kenmount Road, St. John’s 

 

 
In Attendance:      Regrets: 
Ed Grant, Chairperson     Bill Bailey, Clarenville & Isthmus    
Dave Aker, Mount Pearl     Danny Breen, St. John’s     
Wally Collins, St. John’s     Dave Lane, St. John’s 
Joy Dobbie, Trinity Bay South & Isthmus East  Bruce Tilley, St. John’s 
Ron Ellsworth, St. John’s    Vacant, Southwest Avalon 
Jonathan Galgay, St. John’s 
Tom Hann, St. John’s 
Sandy Hickman, St. John’s 
Harold Mullowney, Vice Chair/Southern Shore 
Dennis O’Keefe, St. John’s 

Art Puddister, St. John’s 
Peggy Roche, Small Metro 
Gordon Stone, Trinity Conception North 
Gerard Tilley, Conception Bay South 
Sam Whalen, Bay Roberts 
Sterling Willis, Paradise 
 
Other Attendees: 
Ken T. Kelly, CPA, Chief Administrative Officer, ERSB 
Lynn Tucker, Manager Corporate Services, ERSB 
Christie Dean, Manager Waste Operations, ERSB 
Bradley Power, Board Clerk/Outreach Coordinator, ERSB 
Stephen Colford, Manager Waste and Recycling Division, City of St. John’s 
Andrew Niblock, Director, Public Works, City of St. John’s 
 
 
1. Call to Order 

 
Mr. Grant, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.   
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Mr. Grant introduced Mr. Bradley Power who began in the position of Board Clerk and Outreach 
Coordinator on Monday, October 24th.  He welcomed Bradley and noted the Board is happy to have 
him aboard. 
 
Mr. Grant continued that the Board’s annual Christmas Dinner will be held on Saturday, December 
10th and take place at The Rooms.  He asked members to please note the date.  Invitations will be sent 
soon. 
 
 

2. Adoption of Agenda 
 

It was moved and seconded (H Mullowney/D O’Keefe) to adopt the agenda as tabled. 
MOTION 2016-064: Carried (unanimously) 
 
 

3. Review of Minutes – September 28, 2016 
 
Mr. Grant stated that he would like to update members regarding several items from the previous 
meeting.  First of all the issue regarding the proposed MMSB landfill tax.  At the last meeting, members 
instructed him to write the Minister of Municipal Affairs to get ahead of this issue and to request if 
the proposed tax is a government initiative.  Following the meeting a letter was sent to the Minister 
and a copy of the letter was circulated to all Board members.  A response to that letter was received 
yesterday and a copy has been circulated to all members (Appendix A).  The Minister confirms that 
the landfill tax is not a proposal that Municipal Affairs is considering at this time; however, the letter 
does go on that the MMSB will develop a final report to share at the next regional forum.   
 
Mr. Puddister stated that he spoke with Mr. Jamie Chippett, Deputy Minister of Municipal Affairs at 
the Premiers Forum regarding this matter and was assured that there is no government support or 
even government knowledge of the proposed tax. 
 
Mr. Grant conceded that the Board got out ahead of this issue but that was the intention of the Board.  
Members made it clear that they wanted to express their opinion now before the proposed tax had 
an opportunity to become a reality. 
 
Mr. Grant continued that the second item he wants to update members about is the Province’s 
Regional Governance Advisory Committee.  This committee has been re-started and a meeting was 
held this week.  The provincial government is indicating that they are determined to work toward 
regional governance.  Two of the regional service boards continue to be represented on the advisory 
committee – eastern and central.  At this time the Committee is developing its principles.  Next spring 
they intend to seek public consultation on the issue of regional governance to assist in determining 
what the public may want i.e. county government, regional government, etc.   
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It was noted that the public should have information regarding any options that government is 
considering around regional governance in advance of the public consultations. 
 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/S Willis) that the minutes of the September 28, 2016 
meeting of the Eastern Regional Service Board be adopted as tabled. 
MOTION 2016-065: Carried (unanimously) 
 
 

4. Committee Reports 
 
a) Finance & Audit Committee – Meeting held October 12 – D Aker providing report. 

 
i. Board Expenditures Report – Mr. Aker directed members to the cheque register and payroll 

summary for September 2016 included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix B).  There are 
no issues to report. 
 
It was moved and seconded (D Aker/R Ellsworth) that Eastern Regional Service Board accept 
the board expenditures (cheque register and payroll summary) for September 2016 as 
tabled.   
MOTION 2016-066: Carried (unanimously) 
 

ii. Snow Clearing and Ice Control Contracts for 2016-2017 – Mr. Aker noted that the tenders for 
snow clearing and ice control at the Board’s waste recovery facilities have been very 
successful this year.  
 
As members will see in the briefing note included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix C), 
a table has been prepared to compare the 2015-2016 costs for these same areas with the new 
bids received for 2016-2017.  Overall this year’s snow clearing contracts are approximately 
25% less than last year’s.   
 
One item to note is that no bids were received for the Sunnyside facility and we have no 
means of providing snow clearing at the site.  This facility has low usage and the historical 
winter usage is between 60 to 74 visits a month in January, February and March.  The sites 
are generally open 11 to 14 days a month so an average of 5-6 visits per day of operation. 
 
Therefore, the committee is proposing that the Sunnyside Waste Recovery Facility be closed 
over the winter months from Monday, December 12, 2016 and reopening on Saturday, April 
1, 2017.   
 
Mr. Grant noted that the cost of snow clearing at this facility was excessive last year and he 
supports closing the facility for the winter months as it is not heavily used and residents do 
have the option of bringing their materials to the waste recovery facility located at Clarenville. 
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It was moved and seconded (D Aker/S Hickman) that Eastern Regional Service Board award 
the contracts for snow clearing and ice control at the waste recovery facilities as follows: 

 Cavendish – G. Groves & Sons Ltd. for a total of $8,451.35 including HST. 

 Renews-Cappahayden – Clowe’s Construction Ltd. for a total of $3,881.25 including 
HST. 

 Bay Bulls – Harbour Construction Limited for a total of $9,653.10 including HST. 

 St. Joseph’s – Pat Singleton for a total of $5,000.00 no HST. 

 Placentia – M.J. Hickey Construction Ltd. for a total of $6,614.80 including HST. 

 Harbour Grace – Around the Bay Disposal Inc. for a total of $9,384.00 including HST. 
The Sunnyside Waste Recovery Facility will be closed from Monday, December 12, 2016 and 
will re-open on Saturday, April 1, 2017. 
MOTION 2016-067: Carried (unanimously) 
 

iii. ERSB Budget 2017 – Mr. Aker directed members to the draft budget document provided in 
tonight’s meeting package (Appendix D).  The proposed operating budget for 2017 is 
comparable to the 2016 expenditures and revenues with the exception of capital. In 2017 we 
have included $3 million for capital to complete the construction of the maintenance depot 
in Whitbourne and the purchase of additional heavy equipment.   
 
The summary page at the front of the document gives members an idea of the major 
operating expenditures for the Board.  They include $2.3 million for collection contracts; $1.9 
million for tipping fees; $1.8 million for salaries; and, $1 million for vehicle costs including fuel.   
 
The amount of funding required from the tipping fees charged at the Regional Waste 
Management Facility located at Robin Hood Bay (RHB) to fund regional activities has been 
reduced to just below $3.4 million for 2017.   
 
This budget also includes a new program for fire services in 2017.  We anticipate signing a 
contract with the Town of Holyrood to provide fire services in the unincorporated areas 
around the town.  The fee proposed for the fire services in the Holyrood area will be $50 
which includes the costs of the contract with the Town of Holyrood and the Board’s 
administrative costs. 
 
The schedule of fees to support the budget is included in the meeting package as well.  We 
are recommending maintaining the tipping fee for regular household garbage at $67.60 per 
metric tonne and $20.00 per metric tonne for recyclables.   When the City of St. John’s 
presents their full RHB budget shortly we will add some additional fees to this schedule.   
 
Mr. Kelly stated he would like to clarify the issue of fire services with the Town of Holyrood.  
For members’ information, the Town of Holyrood wanted to keep their fire services fee at 
$45.00 per household for the properties in neighbouring unincorporated areas.  The 
additional $5.00 per household is the Board’s administration fee to provide this service.  The 
Board’s legislation is clear in that all fees for the following year must be adopted by October 
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31st of the current year.  Therefore, the Board has to adopt its fire services fee(s) at this time 
so as to move forward in 2017.  
 
Mr. Kelly continued that the recommendation to the Board is that it adopt a higher fee for 
the region than the fee the Town of Holyrood is requesting.  He is proposing that the Board 
adopt a fee of ‘up to $120.00 per property’ for fire services as this should cover any fee 
proposed by other towns throughout the region.  This doesn’t mean that the Board will charge 
every unincorporated area $120.00 per household but rather the room is there for those 
towns who may want to charge another fee that may be higher than $45.00 per household.  
The fee to be charged will depend on the cost for each town providing the service.  The costs 
will vary from town to town.  The fees charged by the towns must be in line with the cost of 
providing the service. 
 
Mr. Stone stated that the Town of Harbour Grace is looking at having the Board provide fire 
services to its neighbouring unincorporated areas.  They currently provide this service at 
$92.00 per property.  
 
Mr. Grant noted that he supports adopting a fee of ‘up to $120.00 per property’ as that should 
cover the charge that any town may want to apply.  The Board will ensure that the fee being 
charged is in line with the cost of providing the service.   
 
Mr. Roche asked if the Board is on budget for the current year. 
 
Mr. Kelly replied that the Board is on budget for 2016. 
 
Mr. Grant concluded that the Board must adopt the tipping fees charged at RHB and set its 
household rates for services for 2017 by October 31st.  The tipping fees being charged for 
regular household waste and recyclables does not have to change for next year.   
 
He continued that historically the City of St. John’s would provide the Board a budget for 
tonight’s meeting in advance and we would have time to review at a Committee meeting.  
This will be have to be discussed at the next Board meeting.  Mr. Grant concluded that he 
would like to see the 2015 actual costs to operate RHB and a report on how the Board’s 
surplus will be affected by the implied changes that the City has made. 
 
Mr. Colford stated that the City is requesting a change in the tipping fee charged for the 
disposal of asbestos.  The current fee to dispose of asbestos is $115 per metric tonne; 
however, many contractors are showing up with mixed loads of building materials with 
asbestos, etc.  This means that the area designated for asbestos disposal is filling up more 
quickly than it should.  Therefore, they are proposing adding another fee for ‘Asbestos - mixed 
load’ at $230 per metric tonne. 
 
Mr. Collins left the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
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Mr. Colford also noted that the City will begin charging $30.00 for its waste disposal permit 
beginning January 1, 2017. 
 
Mr. Aker stated that he has no issue with the Board’s budget and recommends acceptance.  
However, he does have an issue with the City’s RHB budget and the ten-fold increase in 
administrative charges as this will back up into the Board’s surplus. 
 
Mr. Ellsworth noted that this item is not on tonight’s agenda and members are out of order.  
He requested that this item be added to the November meeting agenda. 
 
Mr. Grant agreed and stated that for tonight’s meeting the Board must approve its 2017 fees 
and budget. 
 
It was moved and seconded (D Aker/H Mullowney) that Eastern Regional Service Board 
adopt the 2017 budget and schedule of fees as tabled.  This includes the addition of a new 
fee for asbestos-mixed loads at $230.00 per metric tonne and an increase in the cost of the 
waste disposal permit to $30.00 effective January 1, 2017. 
MOTION 2016-068: Carried (unanimously) 
 

iv. Mr. Grant left the meeting at 7:40 p.m.  Mr. Mullowney chaired remainder of meeting. 
 

b) Governance Committee – Meeting held October 19 – H Mullowney, Committee Chair 
 

i. Ward Boundaries for Board Members – Mr. Mullowney directed members to the briefing 
note provided in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix E).  He continued that as members will 
see the Minister is required to make official ward boundaries.  The Province has asked if we 
want the boundaries in the note made into a regulation.  These boundaries were established 
by the Committee prior to it being made into a formal regional service board. 
 
In discussion at committee we looked at the municipal election coming in a year’s time and 
the regional governance review that is ongoing.  We concluded that maybe we want to have 
the new Board make a decision on the ward boundaries, etc., once they are in place in 2018.    
 
The Governance Committee felt that we have a structure in place and we think that if this is 
put into a regulation and changes are desired in 2018, then it would be much more difficult 
to get this done. 
 
Mr. Galgay stated that the new members coming on the Board following the election of 2017 
should have all information regarding the legislation, Board structure, etc. available to them 
so that they can complete this piece of work. 
 

c) Strategy & Policy Committee – Meeting held October 13 – S Hickman, Committee Chair 
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i. Special Planning Session to Develop a Strategic Plan for 2017-2020 – No report. 

 
 

5. New Business 
 

a) Town of Port Blandford Requests Use of Clarenville Transfer Station and Residential Drop-off 
Facility – Mr. Kelly directed members to the briefing note provided in tonight’s meeting package 
(Appendix F).  The Town of Port Blandford currently operates a landfill that is slated to close.  The 
Town is a part of the Discovery Regional Service Board (DRSB) area and is outside the eastern 
region.  
 
The Clarenville Transfer Station (CTS) was designed with the intention of accepting waste from 
the Discovery region.  It is estimated that there is about 6,000 tonnes of waste in the Discovery 
region annually.  The DRSB has not approved a plan for landfill closures or a plan to collect and 
transport waste to the CTS.  A tender was issued to determine the prices for a waste collection 
contract; however, this contract has not been awarded. 
 
The Town of Port Blandford has asked the Board to confirm that waste from the Town will be 
accepted at the CTS if the Town decides to haul the waste on its own and does not participate in 
the DRSB service. 
 
The response to the Town has been the cost per tonne is the same for the Town as it will be for 
the DRSB ($87.60 per tonne = $67.60 per tonne for tipping fees at RHB + $20 per tonne for 
transportation).   
 
However, the Town wants to know if its residents will be allowed to use the waste recovery facility 
located at the CTS for free disposal of their bulk materials.  There are approximately 370 
households and 25 businesses in the Town of Port Blandford. 
 
If the residents are allowed to use the CTS for free then the Town can exclude bulk collection from 
its service and save the cost of the service and the tipping fees by making residents haul materials 
to the CTS.  If the material came to the site as part of a municipal waste stream either in the 
Town’s vehicles or a contractor’s vehicle, the $87.60 per tonne fee would apply. 
 
The plan for DRSB is that it would provide bulk collection events as part of its service and when 
waste recovery facilities were built in the region it would contract ERSB to collect the waste and 
pay tipping fees on the bulk waste. 
 
It would seem that allowing the residents of Port Blandford access to the site for free would 
reduce tipping fees, increase costs and they would be in a situation where they are being treated 
differently than other areas of the Discovery region. 
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Currently the CTS accepts bulk materials for free from residents of the eastern region.  The cost 
of the CTS operation is funded from the tipping fee charged at the regional landfill located at 
Robin Hood Bay.  
 
Mr. Kelly concluded that the recommendation to the Board is to treat residents from outside the 
eastern region as commercial customers and the applicable commercial rates would apply. 
 
General discussion ensued with the following points: 

 Will the Board’s costs increase much if Port Blandford were allowed to use the CTS? 

 ANS:  Mr. Kelly responded that there will be an impact on costs as the Board will be 
transporting more waste and incurring additional tipping fees and transportation costs. 

 What’s the downside of allowing non-residents to use the free drop-off at CTS? 

 ANS:  Mr. Kelly noted that if residents of Port Blandford are allowed to drop off their bulk 
items for free, then we would have to extend that privilege to other communities if 
requested. 

 Has there been any dialogue with DRSB regarding bringing their waste to the CTS? 

 ANS:  Mr. Kelly replied that ERSB has been providing assistance to DRSB as they set up 
and went through the tender process.  Their tender closed in August 2016 for waste 
collection services; however, to date no decision has been made. 

 
It was moved and seconded (D O’Keefe/P Roche) that Eastern Regional Service Board treat 
residents from outside the eastern region as commercial customers and the applicable 
commercial rates would apply. 
MOTION 2016-069:  Carried (unanimously) 
 

b) City of St. John’s Presentation of Budget 2017 for the Regional Waste Management Facility 
located at Robin Hood Bay (RHB) – Mr. Kelly noted that Mr. Colford is here this evening to present 
the RHB budget for 2017. 
 
Following discussion, members agreed that this item would be better discussed at the next 
Finance & Audit Committee before coming to the Board. 
 
It was moved and seconded (G Stone/J Dobbie) that the presentation of the 2017 budget for 
the Regional Waste Management Facility located at Robin Hood Bay be deferred to the next 
Finance & Audit Committee meeting scheduled for Wednesday, November 16, 2016.   
MOTION 2016-070:  Carried (unanimously) 
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6. Next ERSB Meeting – November 30, 2016 

 
The next meeting of the Eastern Regional Service Board will take place on Wednesday, November 30, 
2016 at 7:00 p.m. at The Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott, Kenmount Road, St. John’s. 
 
The following committee meetings are scheduled for November 2016: 

 Finance & Audit Committee – Wednesday, November 16, 2016 at 12:00 noon, ERSB Boardroom 

 Strategy & Policy Committee – Thursday, November 17, 2016 at 10:00 a.m., ERSB Boardroom 

 Governance Committee – Tuesday, November 22, 2016 at 10:00 a.m., ERSB Boardroom 
 

 
7. Adjournment 

 
It was moved by D O’Keefe to adjourn the meeting at 7:50 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 

Prepared by: 
Lynn Tucker 

November 1, 2016 
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